
3.4 Health Legislation 

Health legislation activities were at a low level in the 
countries during the year. However, there was increased awareness of 
the need for establishing appropriate health legislation in support 
of 'health for all' strategies and in specific areas such as workers' 
health, environmental health, disease control, drug addiction and 
alcoholism, and food safety. In view of the multiplicity of 
authorities involved at the national level, the progress is slow in 
spite of health legislation being identified as a priority area. 
Since the end of the WHO-supported project on health legislation in 
Thailand in 1983, Indonesia is the only country in the Region with 
such a project supported by WHO. At the regional level, the Organiza- 
tion is approaching Member Countries to take necessary steps for the 
promotion of health legislation. WHO headquarters has undertaken to 
include information on health legislation activities in the 
International Digest of Health Legislation, which will be dissemi- 
nated widely to Member Countries. Proposals for closer collaboration 
with WHO headquarters are also under consideration by the Regional 
Office. 

Chapter 4 

ORGANIZATION OF HEALTH SYSTEMS BASED ON 
PRIMARY HEALTH CARE 

Strengthening and further development of health infrastructure 
received high priority in all Member States, most of which demons- 
trated a significant increase in the quality and quantity of health 
facilities. Several countries have reached almost 50 per cent of the 
target for trained community health workers. Serious efforts are 
being made in Member Countries to sharpen the objectives and 
approaches of national health development are to enhance the 
population coverage. 

Further progress has been made in respect of the primary 
health care studies undertaken by the WHO/UNICEF Joint Committee on 
Health Policy (JCHP). In Nepal, an outline proposal for a programme 
of Joint Support for Primary Health Care (JSIPHC) has been jointly 
prepared by WHO and UNICEF with the collaboration of the Government. 
The overall objective of this proposal is to strengthen and facili- 
tate the implementation of primary health care in Nepal. Specific 
objectives include active participation of the people at the 
community level in primary health care, and support to the districts 



and to institutions at the central level in order to achieve optimum 
implementation of primary health care at the district level as well 
as throughout the country. In Burma, the first meeting of the JSIPHC 
core group identified three areas, namely, intersectoral involvement, 
community participation and resource mobilization, and management of 
primary health care, for initial action. Indonesia is now participat- 
ing in the JSIPHC studies. At the preliminary discussion between the 
national authorities and the representatives of WHO and UNICEF in 
Jakarta held in January 1984, three areas, namely, urban primary 
health care, reduction of the high infant mortality rate, and acti- 
vities on integrated family health package delivery, were identified 
for possible support. Experiences gained in these exercises are 
being presented for discussion at the interregional consultation to 
be held in Jamaica in July 1984. 

An intercountry meeting on the development of primary health 
care networks in Member Countries was organized in the Regional 
Office in August 1983 with the aim of supporting the countries in 
the promotion and development of collaborative networks within the 
framework of technical cooperation among developing countries. In 
collaboration with the Government of the Democratic People's 
Republic of Korea, the Regional Office organized a Regional 
Conference on Primary Health Care in Pyongyang in September 1983, 
which was attended by participants from all Member Countries in the 
Region as well as from some countries in other regions of WHO, in 
addition to representatives from ESCAP, UNDP, UNFPA, UNICEF and 
UNIDO. The Regional Office also hosted, in March 1984, the meeting 
of Grouping I (Programmes 3, 4 and 5 of the Seventh General 
Programme of Work) on the Medium-Term Programme for the period 
1984-1989, in which representatives from all regional offices and 
WHO headquarters took part. 

The Regional Office also hosted a headquarters-organized 
interregional consultation on "Operational issues in the transition 
from vertical programmes towards integrated PHC" in New Delhi in 
June 1984. From the South-East Asia Region, participants from India 
and Indonesia attended this consultation and presented an analysis 
of the country situation with reference to the present structure and 
functions of primary heath care, the status of implementation of 
primary health care programmes, and the planning and setting of 
priorities for the future. 

WHO continued to extend support to the ASEAN Training Centre 
for Primary Health Care, Mahidol University, Thailand. It also 
assisted the Asia and Pacific PHC Study Team, consisting of two 



participants each from Indonesia, Nepal, Sri Lanka and Thailand from 
the South-East Asia Region, in visits to China and the Philippines 
in ~une/July 1983 and to Thailand and Indonesia in February 1984. 

WHO has been collaborating with all the Member States in 
strengthening the implementation aspect of primary health care 
programmes, including referral support, and in improving logistic 
systems and manpower in order to achieve the goal of health for all 
by the year 2000. It has also been engaged in further strengthening 
the repair and maintenance facilities for and servicing of electro- 
medical equipment in several countries. 

In BANGLADESH, a new enthusiasm has been created for streng- 
thening the primary health care programme through the thana health 
complex scheme as a result of the decentralization of authority in 
development activities. During last year, some 260 thanas were given 
increased administrative and financial authority and renamed 
"upazillas" . 

WHO support included technical advisory services, training of 
field workers, community health workers and their supervisors, and 
the testing of innovative approaches to provide primary health care 
in selected thanas. 

Since the beginning of the biennium 1984-1985, WHO has stressed 
the importance of strengthening mutual linkages between the Health 
and Population Control Divisions of the Ministry, and between the 
Health Planning Cell of the Ministry and the operational implementa- 
tion arm in the Directorate-General of Health Services. To this end 
necessary technical support is being provided as requested by the 
Government. 

In BHUTAN, the Government launched in 1983 the national 
development strategy, known as the Dzonglak Plan, based on decentra- 
lization and self-reliance. According to this strategy, the basic 
health unit (BHU), covering a population of 3 000-5 000, is the 
backbone of primary health care. In all, 53 basic health units have 
already been established, and there is a plan to convert all 40 of 
the country's dispensaries into BHUs. In addition, 5-10 new BHUs are 
to be constructed every year in order to cover the entire country 
eventually, depending upon the availability of manpower. The 
standard staffing of a BHU is one health assistant, one basic health 
worker and one auxiliary nurse-midwife. 



The country has introduced a village voluntary health workers 
(VVHWs) programme, which is in operation in five districts. These 
VVHWs are selected by the community and given three weeks' training 
in health promotion and simple first-aid techniques, including the 
use of oral rehydration salts. Efforts are being made to evolve a 
mechanism to establish a link between BHU health personnel and 
community health activities. 

WHO support was provided to the Family Welfare Training Centre 
in Geylegphug in the training and retraining of health assistants 
and other health personnel of basic health units. 

WHO assisted in conducting a national workshop on country 
health programming. A WHO consultant was provided from mid-March 
1984 for two months initially to conduct the workshop as well as to 
assist in the health planning process. A staff member from the 
Regional Office also assisted in these activities. 

In BURMA, political and community leaders are directly 
involved in implementing and monitoring the people's health plan 
(PHP). Primary health care implementation committees have been 
formed in various townships and village tracts for this purpose. 
According to the people's health plan, township medical officers are 
responsible for preparing plans of action for implementation in 
their respective areas. Monitoring and assessment of the achievement 
of plan targets are carried out periodically according to this plan 
of action. The community's involvement in the management of the 
primary health care programme has led to increased mobilization of 
resources and motivated the communities in strengthening the network 
of health units further throughout the country. Station hospitals, 
health centres, aid posts for voluntary health workers and hospital 
wards have been built mostly through public donations and labour. 

There are now 227 townships where primary health care as a 
planned programme is being implemented. While work on covering new 
townships is making progress, coverage in the townships in the 
first, second and third year of implementation keeps expanding to 
nearly 100 per cent, with at least one community health worker (CHW) 
on duty in each village tract. Another category of volunteer health 
personnel, the "Ten Household Health Worker", has been launched 
recently to supplement the work of the community health worker. 

The number of CHWs trained has increased remarkably, so much 
so that the distribution of the kits for CHWs cannot keep pace with 



the training activities. The local production of basic drugs is not 
sufficient to supply the required number of drug packages for CHWs. 
Efforts are being made to solve the problem of shortage of kits. 

Burma has been participating in the JS/PHC study on developing 
primary health care through support from WHO and UNICEF. A working 
group under the chairmanship of the Deputy Minister for Health has 
identified three important areas concerning PHC for further detailed 
study: (i) intersectoral involvement, (ii) community participation 
and mobilization of resources, and (iii) management of primary 
health care. Task forces are being formed to carry out these studies. 

The experiences of the DEMOCRATIC PEOPLE'S REPUBLIC OF KOREA 
in primary health care were made known to various participants who 
attended the WHO South-East Asia Regional Conference on Primary 
Health Care held in Pyongyang in September 1983 hosted by that 
country. The health care system in the Democratic People's Republic 
of Korea is unique. The most peripheral level of health infra- 
structure that delivers direct health service is the Ri people's 
hospital in rural areas or the polyclinic in urban areas. This level 
provides all curative, preventive and promotive services to the 
people. There are six medical doctors belonging to different 
specialities attached to each Ri people's hospital. In addition to 
working in the Ri hospital, each doctor is also required to be in 
charge of a determined size of population and area to provide them 
with necessary services and advice at home and at work, under a 
system called the "section doctor system". 

At the next higher level, the county/district hospitals play a 
referral role. These have between 200 and 300 beds and are fully 
equipped with diagnostic and therapeutic facilities and are divided 
into specialist functions. The provincial hospitals are larger and 
usually attached to a medical school. The central hospitals in 
Pyongyang are at the apex of the referral system. They provide 
direct and referral services and training as well as research 
facilities. WHO assistance to the country consisted mainly of the 
provision of technical expertise in the field of advanced technology 
and research, and in the development of a health information system 
based on most modern technology. Fellowships were also provided for 
advanced training abroad. 

In INDIA, the sixth five-year health plan (1980-1985) adopted 
primary health care as the key to the national strategy for health 



for all, linking it with the Prime Minister's 20-Point Programme. 
The health strategy to be followed has been modified in line with 
this programme, especially in regard to health infrastructure 
de-relopment in the rural areas, where the majority of the people 
live. The infrastructure for rural health care consists of primary 
health centres, each serving a population of 30 000, and sub-centres 
for every 5 000 population. The village, or a population of 1 000, 
forms the base unit, where there will be a trained health guide 
chosen by the community. Facilities for treatment in basic specia- 
lities would be provided at the community health centre (with 30 
beds attached) at the block level for a population of 199 000. The 
number of health facilities required, according to the above 
criteria, would depend on the capacity for training health workers 
and other factors. The number of sub-centres planned during the 
period is 90 000, or 75 per cent of the total requirement 
(122 000). In establishing 756 additional primary health centres, 
priority will be given to tribal and hilly areas, while the rest 
will be located in areas of larger population. In addition, 2 227 
rural dispensaries are being converted into subsidiary health 
centres, which will eventually be converted into primary health 
centres, thus enhancing greater population coverage. 

Retraining of health personnel under the Multipurpose Workers 
Scheme has been completed in 329 districts and is continuing in a 
further 47 districts. WHO assistance is being provided for 
strengthening the basic training programme for community health 
volunteers, multipurpose workers and health assistants as well as 
for the procurement and distribution of kits for primary health 
centres. A revised basic training programme for multipurpose health 
workers has been developed and implemented in all the basic training 
schools. A programme of continuing education for community health 
volunteers has been launched through correspondence courses on an 
experimental basis. Training materials and visual aids have been 
developed. 

In INDONESIA, WHO collaborated in a review of the medium-term 
health plan of the third five-year plan (Pelita 111) and also 
contributed in the formulation of the long-term health development 
plan. Support was also given in the preparation of the fourth 
five-year plan (Pelita IV) and the programme for strengthening the 
infrastructure of health services, including primary health care, 
and increasing their coverage and utilization. Priority has been 
given to delivering an integrated family health package including 
maternal and child health, family planning, nutrition, the expanded 



programme on immunization, diarrhoea1 disease control and the control 
of acute respiratory infections. Attention continued to be given to 
the management training of health personnel at the provincial and 
local levels. Health education has been streamlined to facilitate 
community motivation and participation in health development. A 
long-term WHO staff member is assisting in organizing and expanding 
health centre services, which are well organized, equitably 
distributed, and carried out with the active participation of the 
community. He is also collaborating in the monitoring and evaluation 
of PHC programmes at the village level (PKMD), including the 
relevant referral support. 

The development of primary health care in urban areas is making 
progress and covering more cities. A pilot primary health care 
project is being prepared in Jakarta and Surabaya, covering a 
population of one million in each city. A national workshop was 
conducted in early 1984 to review intersectoral community-based 
primary health care activities for the urban poor. WHO is also 
assisting in a programme including innovative approaches to primary 
health care for West Java Province, which has a relatively high 
infant mortality, and in the further development of the family 
health package programme. 

In MALDIVES, activities towards "health for all", as planned 
during the country health programming exercise in 1980, are being 
carried out as scheduled. The country's overall rate of progress in 
health development appears to be satisfactory as most of the inter- 
mediate targets set for "health for all" are being met. As such, the 
Ministry of Planning and Development has taken action to set newer 
targets in line with the health plan objectives in consultation with 
the health authorities and other Ministries concerned. The newly 
organized Department of Public Health is taking over most of the 
promotive and preventive aspects of health services. The Medical 
Supply Section has also been recently organized to facilitate 
quicker procurement and distribution of drugs at fair prices. A list 
of essential drugs for primary health care and a drug policy have 
been formulated already. One regional hospital has been commissioned 
and is functioning smoothly, and the construction of two more 
regional hospitals is expected to be completed soon. One new health 
centre with six beds has also started functioning, while 14 new 
health centres are being developed in different atolls. With this 
development of peripheral health facilities, the central hospital at 
Male has been expanded and upgraded to be a referral centre, with 
several separate units for different specialties. 



In MONGOLIA, efforts to organize the health system based on 
primary health care continued according to plan. The development of 
health services in Huvsgul aimak as a model for primary health care 
in Mongolia has been undertaken. As a first step, efforts have been 
made to strengthen manpower through training in planning and 
management at three somons. WHO assisted in training in management, 
in health services research, and in collecting baseline data on the 
mortality and morbidity pattern in the area. It has also provided 
supplies and vehicles. The Huvsgul aimak model will be extended to 
other somons and aimaks as an innovative approach to achieving 
health for all through primary health care. A WHO consultant and a 
national project manager were assigned to provide support to this 
project. 

Another WHO consultant assisted in the preparatory activities 
for the proposed intercountry seminar on primary health care. At 
this seminar, which is to be held in August 1984, Mongolia will 
present the primary health care model in Huvsgul aimak so as to 
benefit from an exchange of experiences of other countries in regard 
to innovative studies on primary health care. 

A fellowship was awarded in preparation for a computer-based 
health information system to improve the national and local planning 
and management process. WHO also provided supplies and equipment for 
the Blood Centre in Ulan Bator to undertake the production of 
biological preparations. 

The specific conditions in Mongolia, which has a widely 
scattered population and a long annual cold season, call for an 
appropriate approach in delivering primary health care to an isolated 
population. A prerequisite to the achievement of self-management in 
health care is maximum community participation through the training 
of community activists in primary health care. Not only is the 
Huvsgul aimak model considered suitable for Mongolia, but it could 
be a good example for other countries with scattered populations. 

In NEPAL, a programme of integrated community health services 
development especially geared to the needs of rural people, under 
the direction of a Board headed by the Secretary of the Ministry of 
Health and supported by WHO'S technical and financial input, 
maintained steady progress. The coverage of the project is being 
expanded from 23 districts in the previous year to 27 districts 
during the period under review, out of the country's total of 75 
districts. The target for the end of the sixth development plan 



(1980-1985) is to bring 48 further districts under this programme. 
Primary health care services continue to be provided as integrated 
packages through regular home visits by village health workers, with 
the health post serving as the centre for basic medical care. The 
core services delivered through home visits by village health workers 
are concerned with maternal and child health, family planning, con- 
trol of malaria, leprosy and tuberculosis, the expanded programme on 
immunization, health education, environmental sanitation, nutrition 
and essential basic medical care. At present, among the 27 districts 
involved in the integrated health services programme, 6 districts 
are fully integrated; similarly, out of a total of 744 health posts 
operating throughout the country, 345 are in various stages of inte- 
gration; only 71 health posts are fully integrated. All health posts 
are administratively and technically supported by district health 
officers, with district hospitals as the second referral level. 

In addition to its own planned activities, the Integrated 
Community Health Services Development Project continued to support 
the community health leader programme, which utilizes ward-level, 
community-based health volunteers selected, supported and supervised 
by the community itself. The community selects the volunteers, 
provides them with a place to work and develops the means for 
replenishing their medical supplies. This volunteer programme 
started in 1980181 and is at present spreading rapidly; sufficient 
numbers of volunteers have been trained to cover 13 districts. 

WHO has been providing support in the identification and 
production of essential drugs, and in the improvement of the 
logistics system for primary health care. Ayurvedic medicine receives 
special attention in the context of primary health care development 
and a pilot project on the utilization of traditional medicine in 
primary health care has been launched in three districts. 

WHO and UNICEF are working with the national authorities in 
formulating the plan of action for joint support in the implemen- 
tation of primary health care in Nepal (JSIPHC support) and the 
document is being presented by the representative from Nepal at the 
interregional consultation to be held in Jamaica in July 1984. 

Although the project has been showing steady progress, there 
are logistic, administrative and financial constraints as well as 
problems of communication and transportation due to the difficult 
terrain. The lack of adequate and capable staff at the district 
level also retards effective supervision and implementation of field 
activities. With the help of the four regional training centres now 



in operation, a sharper focus on refresher training may help upgrade 
the capability of field health workers and enhance the impact on the 
health status of the people. 

In SRI LANKA, the National Health Development Council, under 
the chairmanship of the Prime Minister, provided clear policy guide- 
lines for health development and has monitored the progress of the 
national health development network and its six standing committees. 
With the Government's strong support and policy commitment, Sri 
Lanka has developed an extensive network of both modern and 
traditional systems of health care. The physical infrastructure for 
health services is well developed. Modern medicine meets about 75 
per cent of the total requirements for basic health care and the 
indigenous system of medicine, which is limited to curative service 
operating through a network of dispensaries and eight ayurvedic 
hospitals, covers the remaining 25 per cent. Although the physical 
facilities for health services are satisfactory, problems still 
arise due to lack of health manpower as the "brain drain" continues 
and creates difficulties in manning the existing health facilities. 
WHO'S main support has therefore been to create adequate and 
appropriate health manpower at all levels. Since the greatest 
difficulty is faced at the middle level, WHO support to training has 
been directed towards the training of middle-level health managers 
as a priority. 

In THAILAND, the Government has proclaimed 1984 as the 
"National Primary Health Care Year" in order to accelerate the pace 
of development of PHC. One village from each tomb01 has been 
identified as the demonstration model for the development of primary 
health care. The progress of implementation of primary health care 
is constantly monitored at all levels, including the policy-making 
level, and particularly at the village level. The effort to link the 
specific primary health care activities to other national priority 
programmes such as the basic minimum needs programme being 
implemented by the National Economic Social Development Board, is 
going on at all levels of administration. Special emphasis has been 
laid on primary health care activities covering poverty-stricken 
areas by providing free medical services. The extension of primary 
health care in urban areas has been making satisfactory progress. A 
committee for urban primary health care was set up under the 
chairmanship of the Health Minister. This committee consists of 
officials from the Health Ministry and other related ministries, the 
Bangkok Metropolitan Administration, NGOs and the private sector. 



WHO provided national consultants for the promotion and 
management of primary health care programmes. Grants were given for 
organizing and conducting refresher training courses for tomb01 
trainers and for village health volunteers/village health communi- 
cators. Grants were also provided for a national workshop on the 
promotion of primary health care at provincial and district levels. 
A manual on primary health care was developed and material on the 
subject was printed by the national authorities with support from 
WHO. 

Repair and maintenance of health equipment. The need for 
maintenance and repair of health equipment has been increasing in a 
number of countries in the Region. This is because more and more 
countries have started using sophisticated equipment imported from 
developed countries. As there is seldom any provision in national 
budgets for repair and maintenance, a good proportion of such 
equipment, including microscopes, X-ray machines and other 
electro-medical equipment, has been lying idle due to a lack of 
spares and service facilities. 

In BANGLADESH, WHO continued to provide support to the 
national electro-medical equipment maintenance and training centre 
at Mohakhali, Dhaka, including fellowships for training personnel 
abroad in the repair and maintenance of medical equipment. A WHO 
electro-medical engineer continues to provide technical support. 

In BURMA, the Organization continued to support the programme 
for the repair and maintenance of electro-medical equipment through 
a UNDP-funded project. A consultant was assigned from December 1983 
to March 1984 to help conduct a survey to collect information on the 
condition of microscopes at the Institutes of Medicine at Rangoon 
and Mandalay, the Institute of Dental Medicine, Rangoon, the National 
Health Laboratory, Rangoon, and the Department of Medical Research, 
Rangoon. In January 1984, he conducted a two-week bench training 
workshop on the handling, repair, servicing and care of microscopes 
at the Institute of Medicine, Rangoon. In January/February 1984, 
another two-week on-the-job training was provided to 23 technictans 
in the repair and servicing of microscopes. During his assignment, 
the consultant helped repair 576 microscopes. 

In response to a request made by the Government of MALDIVES 
for five fellowships in the repair and maintenance of electro- 
medical equipment, WHO is making suitable arrangements for placement. 


